# AGREEMENT BETWEEN

# VALLEY MOUNTAIN REGIONAL CENTER

AND

# SOCIAL SERVICES UNION LOCAL 1021, SERVICE EMPLOYEES

INTERNATIONAL UNION

NOVEMBER 1<sup>ST</sup>, 2018 – NOVEMBER 1<sup>ST</sup>, 2021

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	2
SECTION 1 - RECOGNITION	2
SECTION 2 - UNION SECURITY, DUES CHECKOFF AND NOTIFICATION	2
SECTION 3 – UNION BUSINESS	
SECTION 4 – SENIORITY	4
SECTION 5 LAYOFFS, REDUCTION IN FORCE, REHIRES	5
SECTION 6 - BASIC PRINCIPLES, CONFLICT OF INTEREST	6
SECTION 7 - JOB VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, etc	
SECTION 8 – JOB SHARING/PARTTIME	9
SECTION 9 – PERFORMANCE APPRAISALS	10
SECTION 10 COMPENSATION	
SECTION 11 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE	
SECTION 12 - ORIENTATION PERIOD	
SECTION 13 - PERSONNEL RECORDS	
SECTION 14 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
SECTION 15 - NON-DISCRIMINATION	
SECTION 16 - HOURS OF WORK	
SECTION 17 – USE OF PRIVATE AUTOMOBILE	
SECTION 18 - AFTER HOURS RESPONSE SYSTEM	
SECTION 19 - HOLIDAYS	-
SECTION 20 - VACATION	
SECTION 21 – SICK LEAVE	
SECTION 22 – DISABILITY LEAVE	
SECTION 23 – FAMILY LEAVE	
SECTION 24 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE	
SECTION 25 - DONATION OF VACATION/SICK LEAVE	
SECTION 26 – CONFERENCE AND EDUCATIONAL LEAVE	
SECTION 27 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	
SECTION 28 – JURY DUTY PAY	
SECTION 29 - RETURN TO WORK	
SECTION 30 – BENEFITS	
SECTION 31 - HEALTH AND SAFETY	38
SECTION 32 – NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT	
SECTION 33 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
SECTION 34 – EFFECT OF AGREEMENT	
SECTION 35 - SAVING CLAUSE	
SECTION 36 - TERM OF AGREEMENT	40
APPENDIX A – CURRENT SALARY SCHEDULE – Effective 11/01/2018	
APPENDIX B – HOLIDAY SCHEDULE	

### PREAMBLE

This Agreement is entered into this first day of November 2018, by VALLEY MOUNTAIN REGIONAL CENTER, INC. (hereinafter called the Employer) and SOCIAL SERVICES UNION, LOCAL 1021, Service Employees International Union (hereinafter called the Union).

### **SECTION 1 - RECOGNITION**

The employer recognizes the union as the exclusive bargaining representative for all employees excluding supervisors, managers, confidential and temporary employees.

### SECTION 2 - UNION SECURITY, DUES CHECKOFF AND NOTIFICATION

A. Each employee hired on or before the date of ratification of this Agreement, and each employee hired during the term of this Agreement, shall, within thirty-one (31) calendar days of ratification or hire, as a condition of continued employment:

1. Become and remain a member of the Union in good standing; or

2. Commence and continue to tender to the Union a fee equal to the periodic dues uniformly required as a condition of membership in the Union;

3. Make an equivalent monthly monetary contribution, to United Way, Combined Health Agencies Drive, the Red Cross, or a charitable institution of his/her choice. This option is available only to employees who demonstrate a sincere religious or moral belief against supporting a union. The validity of the conviction will be determined by the Union. The Union's decision may be grieved by the Employer at the request of the employee.

B. Members of the Union in good standing shall be defined as employed members of the Union who tender periodic dues as required by the Union as a condition of acquiring or maintaining membership.

C. Upon written notice to the employer from the Union and upon examination of documentary proof that an employee has failed to comply with Section A or B above, the Employer shall terminate the employment of such employee.

D. The Employer shall deduct from each paycheck the amount of Union dues and service fees specified by the Union from the wages of all employees who have voluntarily provided the Employer with a written assignment authorizing such deductions. The Employer will promptly remit to the Union the monies deducted pursuant to such assignments with a list of the employees for whom deductions are made.

E. The Employer shall deduct on a monthly basis an amount that employees voluntarily choose to donate to COPE. Employees will voluntarily provide the Employer with a written assignment authorizing such deductions. The Employer will promptly remit to the Union the

monies deducted pursuant to such assignments with a list of the employees for whom deductions are made.

F. The Union will hold the Employer harmless against any claim or obligation which may be made by any person by reason of said deduction, including the costs, attorney's fees and other expenses of defending against such a claim.

G. Not later than the tenth (10th) of each month, the Employer shall supply the Union with the name classification, mailing address and date of hire of any newly hired employee and the names of any employees terminated or laid off during the previous month.

H. On a quarterly basis, the Employer will provide to the Union a list of those individuals working in subcontracted, intermittent or casual help positions working as provided in Section 33G. The notice will include the job titles and the names of the individuals so employed.

## **SECTION 3 - UNION BUSINESS**

A. A duly authorized representative of the Union shall be permitted access to the Employer's facilities at reasonable times for the purpose of observing whether this Agreement is being observed, to investigate complaints of employees, or to assist in the adjustment of grievances, provided that the Union representative shall give prior notification to the Employer's Executive Director of the date and time of the visit. This privilege shall be exercised reasonably and shall not disrupt the work of employees, provided that the Union representative may confer with an employee and his/her supervisor or other Employer representative in connection with a complaint or problem concerning the employee during working hours. The Union shall promptly advise the Employer of the name of the assigned Worksite Organizer.

Β. The Employer agrees to recognize one (1) Union steward duly appointed by the Union at each facility operated by the Employer, and a second steward similarly appointed by the Union for the Stockton and Modesto facilities. The Union president, secretary-treasurer, chief shop steward, and stewards shall restrict their union activities during working hours to five (5) hours per week, which shall be scheduled by mutual agreement between the union steward and his/her immediate supervisor, and stewards shall notify bargaining unit members of the scheduled time during which the steward can be reached. Union stewards and the president and the secretarytreasurer are expected to continue performing their normal work duties during the scheduled hour whenever they are not interrupted by Union work. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Union stewards and the president and the secretary-treasurer shall be allowed reasonable work time necessary to assist employees during grievance conferences. Both parties will seek to schedule a reasonable date, time and location for such conferences. If the parties cannot agree on a date, time and location, each party will offer a minimum of three (3) dates/times/locations. The Union shall notify the Employer of the names of the currently designated Union stewards and the president and the secretary-treasurer.

C. The Employer shall make available bulletin board space for the use of Union. The Employer shall provide a locking four (4) drawer file cabinet and key for use by the union president, in the vicinity of the president's work station.

D. The Employer agrees to allow the Union to utilize existing facilities during non-working hours for Union meetings, provided that such facilities are available and without cost to the Employer. If any cost is incurred by the Union's use of Employer's facilities, as provided herein, the Union agrees to pay reasonable expenses. The Union agrees to leave facilities used in a clean and orderly condition, and to return the furniture in any room used to its position at the beginning of the Union's use of the room.

E. The parties shall establish a Labor-Management Committee. The Committee shall be comprised of up to four (4) members selected by the Union, up to three (3) members selected by the Employer, and the Executive Director. The Committee shall meet to discuss issues of concern to the bargaining unit. The Committee shall meet on a regular basis, ordinarily no less than three (3) times per year. At least one (1) week prior to any meeting, the parties shall submit agenda items. Agenda items not identified at least one (1) week in advance may, at the option of either party, be deferred to a future meeting. Agenda items may not include discussion of confidential personnel matters which are more appropriately discussed between the appropriate shop steward and the Director of Human Resources.

F. Employees serving as members of the union's negotiating team are not eligible for Employer reimbursement for travel/mileage resulting from travel to and from bargaining sessions and meetings to prepare for negotiations.

## **SECTION 4 - SENIORITY**

A. Seniority is determined on the basis of the seniority date, which is defined as the most recent date of hire or reinstatement (excluding service as a temporary employee), adjusted by periods of authorized unpaid leave in excess of thirty (30) consecutive working days, unauthorized absence in excess of two (2) days, layoff in excess of twelve (12) months, and by failure of a laid off employee to report to work on recall within the time limits established in Section 5 of this Agreement. The date of hire or reinstatement shall be the first day on which the employee reports for work as a non-temporary employee.

B. A person employed in a non-bargaining unit position, (excluding service as a temporary employee) who then becomes an orientation employee in the bargaining unit shall have the previous non-bargaining unit employment counted toward that employee's seniority. The employee shall serve the normal orientation period.

C. A person who is employed as a temporary employee who then becomes an orientation employee shall have the previous temporary service period counted towards calculation of the orientation period.

### SECTION 5 - LAYOFF OR REDUCTION IN FORCE AND REHIRES

A. Layoffs in any classification shall be carried out in inverse order of seniority, that is, the least senior employee in the classification in which the layoff occurs shall be the first laid off.

B. Bumping rights: An employee scheduled for layoff shall have the right to an existing position in a lower classification in which he/she previously held regular status, provided that he/she has more seniority than the least senior employee in the lower class, and the least senior employee(s) in the classification shall be laid off.

C. Separate seniority lists will be maintained for each classification. In the event of a change in a job title, which does not entail a substantial change in job duties, employees with seniority in the former classification will have that seniority transferred to the newly titled classification.

D. Laid off employees shall retain, for a period of twenty-four (24) months, rehire rights to their former classifications. Rehires shall be accomplished in inverse order of layoff. No new or former employee shall be hired for any classification to which a laid off employee has rehire rights, until after the laid off employee has received written notice by registered mail at his/her last known address. Employees covered by this Agreement shall forfeit recall rights if they fail to inform the Employer whether they will return to work within ten (10) days after the day of postmark of the written notice to return, or if thereafter they fail to return to work without good cause within ten (10) days after notifying the Employer of their intention to return. The Employer may hire temporary employees until recalled employees return to work. Rehired employees who previously were laid off shall not be subject to the orientation period, provided that the employee previously fulfilled their orientation period. If the orientation period had not previously been fulfilled, a new orientation period will start at the time of rehire.

E. During layoff, affected employees shall not accrue or forfeit any rights under this Agreement.

F. The Employer will provide fifteen (15) calendar days' notice of any intended layoff to all affected employees whenever possible, or eleven (11) days (notice day plus 10 days pay) 80 hours for a full-time employee; 40 hours for a part-time employee; 40 hours for an employee in an approved job-sharing arrangement) in lieu of notice shall be given.

G. The Employer shall notify the Union in advance of intended layoffs or reduction in force. In the event of a layoff, Union Stewards will meet with the appropriate Department Head to discuss the issue of workload reduction and performance standards for bargaining unit members in each department that is to be effected by the layoff.

H. Involuntary Furlough Days. In the event that funding levels necessitate involuntary furlough days, employees will be provided at least ten (10) calendar days' advance notice of the

date(s) of the involuntary furlough days. Such days shall be limited to twelve (12) per year, not to exceed one (1) per month. Prior to undertaking any involuntary furlough days, the Employer will evaluate whether any temporary or casual employees can be released so as to alleviate the need for involuntary furlough days. All temporary and casual employees who are not released shall be subject to the same number of involuntary furlough days as are imposed on bargaining unit members.

## SECTION 6 - BASIC PRINCIPLES, CONFLICT OF INTEREST

A. The Employer and the employees will be fair, frank and honest with all personnel at all times and respect their rights as employees and individual human beings. Employment will be based upon merit as determined by the Employer. It is the belief and the intention of the Employer that each employee should be afforded the opportunity to derive satisfaction and pride from the performance of his/her duties and from his/her association with the Employer.

B. Employee Shall:

1. Notify Human Resources of the employee's current address, telephone number, tax withholding status, marital status, benefit coverage and person to notify in case of emergency.

2. Notify their supervisor of their current phone number, person to notify in case of emergency and whether any reasonable accommodation is necessary in order for the employee to perform the essential functions of their job.

3. Notify the Employer immediately following any injury on the job.

4. Not accept gifts, money or gratuities from persons or firms from which the Employer receives, obtains or provides goods or services.

5. Not serve on boards of vendors or be employed by vendors.

6. Comply with all established policies of the Employer including, but not limited to, policies regarding confidentiality of consumer files, rules regarding travel claims, and similar policies.

7. Perform his/her work at the highest level of skill and competence of which the employee is able.

8. Perform his/her assigned duties and not attend to personal business during the hours of service established in the Agreement (lunch and rest periods excluded).

## SECTION 7 - JOB VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS, REINSTATEMENT

## A. Definitions

1. "Classification" or "job title" is the title assigned to a particular job within the bargaining unit, for example, Service Coordinator.

2. "Assignment" or "Position" is defined as a job classification at a particular job location.

3. "Vacancy" is defined as an assignment, which is not currently filled by an employee,

4. "Transfer" is defined as a change to a different assignment, within the same job classification, initiated by a request from a unit member.

5. "Reassignment" is defined as movement from one assignment to another within the same classification, initiated by the Employer.

6. "Reinstatement" is defined as reemployment of a former employee.

7. "Promotion" is defined as the movement from one assignment to a different assignment in a classification with a higher pay range.

8. "Demotion" is defined as the voluntary or involuntary movement from one assignment to a different assignment in a classification with a lower pay range.

B. Process For Filling Vacancies. When a vacancy occurs, the Employer shall promptly determine whether to fill the vacancy or to leave the position unfilled. If the Employer decides to fill the vacancy, the following process shall be utilized.

1. The Employer shall first consider whether any persons formerly laid off have rehire rights under Section 5.D. of this Agreement. If such a person exists, the Employer shall take the steps identified in Section 5.D.

2. If the vacancy is not filled through rehire of a laid off individual, then the Employer shall consider whether to fill the position through transfer. Any bargaining unit member who has completed the orientation may file at any time a written request for a transfer. The tranfer request must be approved by the Human Resources Director and the proposed hiring manager. Transfer requests should be submitted as early as possible, and should not be held by the employee until a vacancy occurs. If there are any requests for a transfer on file at the time of the vacancy, the supervisor shall provide a job interview to each employee requesting a transfer. The Employer will then decide whether to fill the vacancy with a unit member who had requested an internal transfer.

3. If the Employer decides to not fill the vacancy with a unit member who had requested a transfer, or if no unit member had requested a transfer, then the Employer shall evaluate whether to fill the vacancy through a reassignment. It is recognized that for the Employer to best utilize

the talents of its employees, it is necessary that the Employer be able, from time to time, to reassign persons who have the abilities and skills which are required to perform the services to the consumers of the Employer. Therefore, if a vacancy is not filled by a transfer, the Employer may select a current employee with a different assignment to fill the vacancy through reassignment. In making a reassignment decision, the Employer shall take into account State and Federal laws requiring reasonable accommodations to the needs of disabled employees. All other considerations being equal, the employee in the classification with the least seniority shall be selected. The Employer shall advise the employee to be reassigned of its intention to reassign and shall give the employee an opportunity to discuss the personal impact of the reassignment and alternative suggestions the employee may wish to offer. Unit members shall not be chosen for reassigns an employee out of order of seniority to a location more than 20 miles from the employee's present work location, the Employer agrees to authorize the reimbursement of mileage for travel to the new assignment for the first 60 days following the reassignment.

4. If the Employer does not fill the position through transfer or reassignment, the Employer may evaluate whether to fill the position through reinstatement. Individuals who are no longer employed, may request in writing to be reinstated. Such request shall only be valid until eighteen (18) months following a separation of employment in good standing. The Employer may make a written offer, by U.S. mail, to such an individual. The former employee shall have ten (10) calendar days from the date of the offer of reemployment, as indicated by the postmark, to accept the offer. An employee who is reinstated shall serve a new orientation period, as specified in Section 12.A.2. All benefits and seniority shall be computed as of the date of the reinstatement. Granting of reinstatement is at the discretion of the Employer and is not subject to the grievance procedures of this Agreement.

5. If the vacancy is not filled through transfer, reassignment or reinstatement, then the Employer shall post a notice of the vacancy on its internal computer systems for at least seven (7) working days. A copy of the vacancy notice shall be sent to the Union.

6. At the time of the posting, the Employer may also advertise for applicants from outside the Agency.

7. Employees who are interested in applying for the vacancy must submit an application prior to the end of the posting period.

8. Candidates for the vacancy shall be interviewed by a panel which shall include but shall not be limited to the following persons: the supervisor for the vacant assignment. The Employer will conduct interviews of current employees prior to interviewing outside applicants. However, in the event of a conflict in interview scheduling, the Employer may interview outside applicants prior to internal candidates, provided that the internal candidate has been given an opportunity to reschedule his/her interview to an earlier time. If the vacation schedule of an internal candidate causes the scheduling conflict, the Employer may interview outside applicants while the internal candidate is on vacation. In any event, all internal applicants who meet the minimum qualifications of the vacancy shall be interviewed prior to filling the vacancy.

9. The Employer shall make a determination regarding the candidate most qualified to fill the vacancy. The Employer will give priority consideration to current bargaining unit members (in preference to outside applicants) who meet the qualifications of the vacancy.

10. Employees who promote or transfer into a vacant position shall be paid at the rate of pay for the new position on the "Effective Date" identified on the Personnel Action Form. The employee shall not be required to perform any of the duties of the new position prior to the "effective date". The employee, his/her prior supervisor and his/her new supervisor will work cooperatively to implement a smooth transition of job duties from the former position to the new position. The overall workload of an employee will not be unreasonably increased during this transition period. The employee shall relinquish the responsibilities of his/her former position and assume the responsibilities of the new position no later than twenty (20) business days after the "effective date" of the new position.

11. New and promoted employees may be hired at any step on the salary schedule at the discretion of the Executive Director. The Executive Director's decision regarding initial step placement shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

### SECTION 8 - JOB SHARING/ PART TIME

Job sharing is defined as the filling of a single position by two persons with prior approval. Applicants for job sharing are subject to all applicable personnel policies. Both parties to a job sharing arrangement must meet educational, experiential, and other requirements for that position.

Benefits for a job shared position shall not exceed in dollar amounts or services the benefits which would accrue to a single occupant of the position. For example, an employee on a 50-50 job share agreement may accrue only a maximum of twenty-five (25) days of sick leave under section 21 of this Agreement, or one half (1/2) of the maximum accrual level for a single full time position. Applicants for job sharing must agree in advance how benefits will be allocated and how working hours will be divided. Such agreements shall be approved in advance by the immediate supervisor, responsible Management Team member, and the Executive Director.

A job sharing proposal, including division of working hours and benefits, shall be submitted to the immediate supervisor and/or responsible management team member, with a copy to the Human Resources Director. The immediate supervisor and/or responsible management team member shall respond with an approval or denial within ten (10) business days of the request. If the request is denied, the request may be submitted directly to the Executive Director. The Executive Director may accept, modify, or reject in total the request submitted. The Executive Director shall respond with an approval, modification or denial within ten (10) business days of the request days of the request. Such decisions shall not be subject to grievance or appeal.

The Employer, or either of the employees involved in a job sharing agreement may end the agreement at any time on fifteen (15) days' notice. The parties recognize that the termination of a job sharing agreement may ultimately result in the layoff of a bargaining unit member. A

layoff resulting from an employee-initiated termination of a job sharing agreement shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. In such case, either or both employees may propose a different job sharing arrangement pursuant to this section. In such cases, it shall be the responsibility of the employee(s) to locate another employee with whom to job share within thirty (30) working days. In the event the employee cannot find a new job share partner, he/she shall have the option of filling the balance of the shared position provided no part time position is available.

## A. Part time

A part time position is described as a position which only requires an employee to work at least 20 hours a week depending on the position, business need and management decision. A part time position is eligible for (benefits) such as medical, dental, vision, group term life and paid time off but at half the benefit calculated dollar amount provided to a full time employee. Any (new position) eligible for part time status will developed and documented in the job description and job posting approved by senior manager and discussed with union leadership if a bargaining unit member position. All part time employees must follow union contract conditions, policies and procedures in the same accordance as a full time union employee.

## SECTION 9 - PERFORMANCE APPRAISALS

A. Employee performance appraisals shall be done on an annual basis and given to the employee prior to the employee's salary adjustment. Performance appraisals completed as part of the orientation period shall be done in accordance with the schedule in Section 12A. The salary adjustment may be delayed or denied at the decision of the Employer as part of the plan of corrective action defined in Section 11. However, the plan of corrective action shall be separate and apart from the performance appraisal.

B. An employee who receives an overall performance appraisal of satisfactory or better shall receive a step increase provided that he/she is not at the top of the current salary scale for that position.

C. If an employee does not receive his/her performance appraisal within ten (10) work days after his/her anniversary date, he/she shall receive the step increase retroactive to his/her anniversary date.

D. Upon request, the Employer agrees to provide all employees with a copy of the forms adopted for performance appraisals in their classification.

E. The Employer shall make a good faith effort to bring all performance issues to the attention of the affected employee in a timely manner and as soon as possible after the supervisor becomes aware of such issues. In some cases the Employer may need to complete an investigation prior to informing the employee of performance issues.

F. Annual performance appraisals shall only apply to the 12 month period immediately preceding the current anniversary date.

### SECTION 10 - COMPENSATION

A. Salary Schedule:

1. 2018: 3% salary increase. Effective pay period ending 11/10/2018 will be reflected on 11/16/2018 payroll.

2019: 1.5% (minimum) increase. Effective pay period ending 11/08/2019 will be reflected on 11/15/2019 payroll.

2020: 1.5% (minimum) increase. Effective pay period ending 11/06/2020 will be reflected on 11/13/2020 payroll.

However, management agrees to reopen the contract in 2019 and 2020 to negotiate salary and benefit cost (only). Increases to exceed 1.5% will be based on funding and expenses.

2. However, in the event that the California state budget is altered or amended following ratification of this Agreement, in any of the fiscal years that this Agreement is in effect then the Employer and the Union shall meet to discuss ways to address possible decreases in funding.

3. By reference, the salary schedule is made part of this Agreement. The salary schedule shall reflect only the hourly rates paid, rounded to the nearest penny. For example, the new pay rate for a Service Coordinator, Step 1, as identified on the salary schedule, will be \$19.67 per hour with a bachelor's degree 0-3 years' experience, \$20.66 per hour with a bachelor's degree 3-5 plus years' experience or master's degree 0-3 years' experience, 21.69 per hour master's degree plus 3-5 plus years of experience , effective when the increase identified in section 10.A.1, above, occurs. Amendments, additions and deletions to the salary schedule must be approved by the Board of Directors, with the provision that salaries for bargaining unit positions are also subject to negotiation with the Union. When adjustments are made to the Salary Schedule, a copy of the schedule shall be given to all employees and a copy shall be sent to the Union.

B. Promotion: Employees promoted shall, upon assuming the new position, go to the salary step which provides an increase of at least 4.5% above the salary step at which the employee was actually paid at the time of promotion. Promotion is defined as movement to a different job classification with a higher pay scale.

C. Salary Adjustments: New or reinstated employees hired at Step 1 will be advanced to Step 2 upon successful completion of the nine (9) month orientation period. Thereafter, such employees will be eligible for a salary adjustment to the next highest step in their salary scale after one year at the lower step. Employees who are promoted shall be eligible for a salary adjustment on their anniversary date given a satisfactory written evaluation by their immediate supervisor.

D. The Executive Director may authorize the hiring of an employee at any Step. All employees hired above Step 1 will advance to the next salary step on their anniversary date upon satisfactory completion of the required orientation period.

E. Work Out-of-Classification: An employee may be requested, at the discretion of the Executive Director to work out-of-classification for five (5) or more consecutive days, and will be compensated at the higher classification rate. If the out-of-classification work is compensated at a lesser rate, the employee shall retain his/her same rate of compensation while performing the temporary out-of-classification work.

F. The anniversary date is defined as follows: An employee's anniversary date is used primarily in determining salary adjustments and shall be computed using the date he/she was hired or reinstated by the Employer. For those employees fulfilling requirements between the first and fifteenth of the month, the anniversary date is the first of that month; for those employees fulfilling requirements between the sixteenth and thirty-first of the month, the anniversary date is the sixteenth of the month. For new or reinstated employees advanced to Step 2 upon completion of the nine-month orientation period, the anniversary date shall be computed using the date of advancement to Step 2.

Utilizing this formula, requirements for establishing anniversary dates are as follows:

--Regular employees hired at Step 1 who complete one year of service, following orientation. --Regular employees hired at Step 2 or above who complete one year of service, including orientation.

--Part-time employees, upon completion of the equivalent of one year of full-time employment. --Temporary employees who became regular employees in the same classification, including the period of temporary employment.

The anniversary date shall be advanced by a number of days equal to the period of leave in excess of thirty (30) calendar days.

G. Longevity Payment: When an employee completes their 18<sup>th</sup> year of employment, his/her salary will be increased thereafter by 2%. Effective with the first full pay period following ratification of this Agreement, when an employee completes their 24th year of employment, his/her salary will be increased thereafter by an additional 2%..

### SECTION 11 - DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE

A. 1. Regular employees shall not be discharged, suspended without pay or otherwise disciplined except for just cause. If the cause relates to performance, the employee shall not be discharged unless (1) the employee has been given a written plan of correction which includes an identification of performance deficiencies, as well as a statement of action required to remove the deficiency, and (2) the employee has been given a reasonable period of time to improve performance. This shall be equivalent to a first written warning in the progressive discipline process outlined below. The Employer will follow progressive discipline unless the employee has

engaged in gross misconduct. The parties agree that progressive discipline typically will include the following: (a) verbal warning, (b) written warning(s), (c) suspension, (d) termination.

2. If the Employer determines that the matter requires an investigation, the employee may be placed on administrative leave pending the outcome of the investigation. Administrative leave means leave with pay. However, if the employer determines that the continued presence of the employee would cause a threat to the safety of others or would be unduly disruptive to the operations of the Employer, the employee may be placed on unpaid leave for up to four (4) work days. If, after investigation of the matter, the employer decides to not seek either suspension without pay or termination, the employee shall be paid back for such unpaid leave days.

3. As a disciplinary step, the Employer may delineate a plan of correction designed to improve the employee's performance and may defer all salary adjustments under this Agreement until such plan of correction is satisfactorily completed. The plan of correction shall so state if the salary adjustment will not be received until the plan of correction is successfully completed. If a vacation request is submitted by an employee who is on a plan of correction, the vacation request shall be processed no differently than any other. However, the plan of correction shall be extended by the length of the vacation once approved.

B. Notice of discharge, suspension or demotion shall be served in person or by certified mail, return receipt requested and first class mail to the employee as soon as possible. The notice shall include the following information:

1. Statement of the nature of the disciplinary action;

2. Effective date of the disciplinary action;

3. Statement of the cause for disciplinary action;

4. Statement in ordinary and concise language of the act or omissions on which causes are based;

5. Statement advising the employee of his/her right to appeal and the right to Union representation. A copy of said notice will be sent to the Union concurrently with the prior consent of the employee.

6. Upon written request, the Employee shall be provided with copies of documentation relied upon by the Employer at the time it made the decision to discharge, suspend or demote.

C. An employee shall have the right to request Union representation at any meeting with supervisors or management which is disciplinary in nature.

D. An employee terminated for cause shall still be entitled to pay for accrued but unused vacation and partial pay for accrued but unused sick leave (in accordance with the specific provisions of this Agreement) up to and including the last full or partial day on which the employee reports to and does work .

## SECTION 12 - ORIENTATION PERIOD

## A. Newly Hired Employees:

Each newly hired employee shall serve an orientation period of nine (9) months. Each newly hired orientation employee shall receive at least one written performance evaluation between his/her third ( $3^{rd}$ ) and sixth ( $6^{th}$ ) months of employment setting forth the employee's strengths and weaknesses and concrete recommendations for improvement as are necessary. Upon the completion of nine (9) months of employment, a newly hired shall receive another written evaluation, which shall confirm whether or not the employee has been accorded regular status.

1. Reinstated Employees:

a. Same Job Classification.

A reinstated employee hired into the same classification in which they were previously employed and who previously passed the orientation period in that classification shall serve an orientation period of three (3) months, upon reinstatement.

b. Different Job Classification and/or Did Not Pass Orientation Period.

A reinstated employee hired into a different classification and/or who is reinstated into the same job classification but did not previously pass the orientation period shall serve an orientation period of nine (9) months, upon reinstatement. Each such reinstated employee shall receive at least one written performance evaluation between his/her third (3<sup>rd</sup>) and sixth (6<sup>th</sup>) months of employment setting forth the employee's strengths and weaknesses and concrete recommendations for improvement as are necessary. Upon the completion of nine (9) months of employment, the employee shall receive another written evaluation, which shall confirm whether or not the employee has been accorded regular status.

2. Change In Job Classification. An Employee who moves into a different job classification shall serve an orientation period of three (3) months.

3. Employees in their Orientation Period are generally not eligible for promotion. Exceptions may be made at the Employer's discretion.

4. Retention of any orientation employee shall be within the discretion of the Employer based upon the employee's job suitability and skill. Termination during the orientation period shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. In the event the Employer determines that an orientation employee is not to be accorded regular status for reasons other than gross misconduct, the employee shall be given the option of resigning prior to termination.

B. Extension of Orientation Period

1. In unusual circumstances, where necessary to properly evaluate an employee, the orientation period may be extended for a maximum of three (3) additional months, with approval of the Union.

2. Prior to seeking an extension of an employee's orientation period, the Employer must demonstrate that the three (3) through six (6) month written evaluation was completed and must provide written feedback to the employee regarding areas of needed improvement. An individual bargaining unit member may waive the requirements of this subsection.

3. Employees moved into a different job classification and who do not demonstrate to the Employer's satisfaction, during this period, their ability to perform in the new classification, will be removed from that job, unless the Employer and the Union mutually agree to extend the orientation period, and be returned to the job classification held prior to such move, if there are any openings in the prior classification at that time, or to an available job for which the employee is qualified. Such employees shall then be moved to the first available opening in their former classification, and shall be placed on the step of that classification's salary range which they were on prior to the classification change.

#### SECTION 13 - PERSONNEL RECORDS

The Employer shall maintain the employee's master personnel file. The personnel file A. shall contain records, reports and other material relating to employment and the performance of the employee, including but not limited to the following: the employee's resume and/or application, pre-employment material and other documentation concerning the employee's employment record, salary information, insurance documents, evaluations and documentation of supervisor-employee interviews. No documentation shall be placed in an employee's personnel file without notifying the employee. However, this requirement shall not apply to notices of wage garnishments and notices of levies, employment verification forms or correspondence from the California Employment Development Department relating to administration of benefits. Material relating to performance shall be signed by the employee's immediate supervisor or by another supervisor or manager who is familiar with the facts and a copy of such material shall be provided to the employee. The employee shall be given an opportunity to acknowledge receipt of a copy of such material by signing the actual copy to be filed with the understanding that such signature merely signifies that the employee has read the material to be filed and does not necessarily indicate agreement with its contents. The employee shall receive a copy upon signing. All personnel records are confidential. Access to the personnel file is limited to the employee, the employee's designee (confirmed in writing, signed by the employee), the Executive Director, Human Resources Staff, legal counsel, the responsible Management Team Member, the employee's immediate supervisor, and the potential Supervisor and Management Team member when the employee has submitted a formal application for a position under their jurisdiction. Access to records shall be on a need-to-know basis, subject to approval by the HR Director or Executive Director and for legitimate business purposes only.

B. The employee may review his/her personnel file, including digital files, providing he/she makes arrangements with the Human Resources staff or designee of the Executive Director. Employee personnel files and documents may not be removed from the Human Resources Office. However, an employee shall be provided one copy of materials in the employee's personnel file at the employee's request.

C. No anonymous material will be introduced into the file of any employee. Such material placed in the file prior to the execution of this Agreement shall be removed at the request of the employee and shall be given no weight or consideration for any purpose whatever.

D. All formal disciplinary documentation will be placed in the employee's personnel file. Formal disciplinary documentation not in the employee's file may not be used against the employee in a disciplinary proceeding; provided that nothing herein precludes the employer from taking immediate action under circumstances where the employee's conduct may constitute a hazard or a clear possibility of a hazard to consumers or other persons, be clearly detrimental to consumers, or involves dishonesty or gross misconduct.

E. Material will be removed or otherwise deleted from the employee's personnel file if the Employer and the employee agree that the material is incorrect or if the material is determined to be incorrect as a result of the Grievance Procedure. Disciplinary material, excluding performance reviews, shall be considered satisfactorily corrected if there are no further related incidents for a period of thirty-six (36) months.

F. An employee shall have the right to have placed in their personnel file information of a positive nature pertaining to the work performance of the employee. The request shall be made by sending a copy of the information to the Human Resources Department, with a note attached asking for inclusion of the material in their file. Such information shall be placed in the employee's personnel file. The employee shall receive a copy of any positive material received by the Employer from sources other than the employee.

G. The employee shall have the right to attach a comment to any material filed within ten days of the filing of the material, and this comment shall be attached to the file copy. Such material shall not be used exclusive of this comment.

H. To insure that paychecks reflect the proper deductions and benefits and include all eligible dependents and beneficiaries, each employee shall notify the Human Resources staff of any of the following changes in personnel status:

1. Name, address, telephone number, email address, tax withholding status and marital status;

2. Number of dependents;

3. Person to be notified in case of emergency and their contact information.

4. Designated beneficiaries for group insurance policies.

The above information is held confidential by the Employer.

I. The Employer respects the privacy of its employees and strives to insure confidentiality of information about employees and former employees. Information is not to be improperly released either within the Center or to external sources. Any calls, documents, or questions concerning reference or credit checks, unemployment claims, employment and salary history, home address and telephone numbers, the location of employees who are not at work, or any other confidential matters shall be referred only to the Executive Director, his/her designee, or Human Resources staff. Any alleged violation of this subsection shall be reported as soon as possible to the Executive Director, who will investigate the allegation and take appropriate action, if necessary.

J. All requests for employment verification are to be referred to the Human Resources staff. Information provided shall be limited to verifying the date of employment and job title only, unless the employee has signed a written release.

## SECTION 14 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. A grievance is defined as a claim or dispute by an employee, the Union or the Employer concerning the interpretation, application, or alleged violation of a provision of this Agreement.

Step 1: Every grievance shall initially be taken up in an informal conversation by the employee and/or the Union Steward and the immediate supervisor or representatives of the Employer and the Union, in an attempt to settle the matter on an informal basis.

If there is no resolution within five (5) working days, then the grievance may be put into writing. The written grievance must clearly state that it is a Step 1 grievance. The grievant and/or the grievant's representative shall identify the specific issue and the specific section of the Agreement which has allegedly been violated. In order to be valid, the grievance must be so submitted within fifteen (15) working days of the date that the alleged violation occurred, or could reasonably be known to have occurred. A meeting shall be scheduled within ten (10) working days of receipt of the grievance. A written response will be made within ten (10) working days of said meeting. If the grievance between the Employer and the Union is not resolved at this step, the parties may mutually agree to waive Steps 2 and 3 and proceed directly to Step 4.

Step 2: If the grievance is not satisfactorily settled at Step 1, it shall be submitted in writing to the Director of the Department. The written grievance must clearly state that it is a Step 2 grievance. Such written grievance shall identify the date on which the written Step 1 grievance was presented and shall contain a clear written statement of the nature of the grievance, the date of the alleged violation, and the section(s) of the Agreement on which the grievance is based, the proposed remedy to the grievance, and the dated signature of the grievant(s) or the signature of the Union representative signing on behalf of the grievant(s). In order to be valid, the grievance must be so submitted within ten (10) working days after Step 1 is completed or within ten (10) working days of the date on which the supervisor's written response to the Step 1 grievance was

due, whichever is earlier. A meeting shall be scheduled within ten (10) working days of receipt of the step 2 grievance. A written response will be made within ten (10) working days of said meeting.

Step 3: If the grievance is not satisfactorily settled at Step 2, it may be presented in writing to the Executive Director or designee by the employee within ten (10) working days after Step 2 is completed. The Executive Director or designee shall schedule a meeting with the employee within ten (10) working days after receiving the grievance and shall give the employee a written response within ten (10) working days after the meeting.

However, if the Executive Director is away from the Center for an extended period of time at the completion of Step 2 due to vacation or business travel, the parties may mutually agree to waive time in order to permit the Executive Director to handle the grievance upon his/her return. In that case, the time limits of this step begin to run upon the Executive Director's return.

Step 4: If the grievance still remains unresolved, either party may refer the grievance directly to arbitration. The request to proceed to arbitration must be made in writing within twenty (20) calendar days after receipt of the answer at Step 3. Upon receipt of a written request for arbitration of a grievance under this procedure, the Employer and the Union shall select a mutually agreeable impartial arbitrator. In the event that the parties cannot agree on an impartial arbitrator within ten (10) working days after receipt of the written request for arbitration, either party may request the California State Mediation and Conciliation Service to submit a list of five (5) labor arbitrators. Each party shall alternately scratch two (2) names from the list, the first scratch being selected by lot, and the person remaining shall be the arbitrator.

All expenses of arbitration shall be paid equally by the Employer and the Union, except that each party shall be responsible for the expenses of its own attorney and/or witnesses. A reasonable number of employees may be released, one at a time, to appear as witnesses at an arbitration hearing without loss of pay.

The determination of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the parties. The arbitrator shall have no authority to add to or depart from the terms of this Agreement. Time limits may be extended or waived only by mutual agreement of the parties. If the Employer fails to respond within the specified period of time without such extension or waiver, the grievance shall automatically move to the next step.

#### SECTION 15 - NON-DISCRIMINATION

A. Neither the Employer nor the Union shall unlawfully discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment on account of race, color, creed, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, marital status, physical or mental disability, or age as defined in the California Fair Employment and Housing Act and the Federal Age Discrimination in Employment Act, or on any other basis protected by federal, state or local employment discrimination laws.

B. The Employer agrees not to discriminate against any employee because of membership in the Union, or because of any activities on behalf of the Union. The Union agrees not to discriminate against any employee because of lack of Union membership or lack of activities on behalf of the Union.

#### SECTION 16 - HOURS OF WORK, OVERTIME

A. Regular Work Day, Week. The regular full time work week is forty (40) hours, consisting of five consecutive eight (8) hour days, excluding a mid-day meal period. Employees are entitled to a paid fifteen (15) minute rest period as scheduled by the employee during each consecutive four (4) hour period of work or major fraction thereof. Lunch periods may be either thirty (30) minutes or one (1) hour, as scheduled by the employee. Ordinarily, the lunch break is to be taken at approximately the mid-point of the work day. The business day is 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. and the Employer and Union agree that all offices in the Agency will be staffed, at a minimum, until 5:00 p.m. by an Officer of the Day (O.D.) and receptionist or other person designated to perform that function. Employees may alter their starting and ending times to meet the needs of the agency, with the prior agreement of the employee's supervisor.

B. Alternate Work Day, Week.

1. At the request of an employee, a regular schedule of work other than 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Monday through Friday may be authorized upon the written approval of the Supervisor. An employee's request for an alternate work week must be given, in writing, to the immediate supervisor. Such proposed schedules will be reviewed by the Employer, and the supervisor shall make a decision to grant or deny the proposed alternate work schedule.

2. Employees working an alternate work schedule which provides for more than eight hours of work in a day (for example, four (4) days per week, ten (10) hours per day) shall receive a premium of ten cents (\$0.10) per hour worked in excess of eight (8) hours in a day, up to the number of hours in their regular work schedule. Such employees shall receive time and one-half (1.5) their regular rate of pay for hours worked in excess of their regular work schedule (for example, hours worked in excess of ten (10) hours in a day for an employee assigned to work four (4) days per week, ten (10) hours per day).

C. Overtime

1. Except as provided in Section 16.B., all bargaining unit employees shall be paid time and one-half of their regular hourly rate for all hours worked in excess of eight (8) in a day or forty (40) in a week.

2. Employees may only work overtime with prior approval of their supervisor.

Overtime may be authorized for the following:

a. Contacts with consumers and families who are not available during the employee's normal working hours;

b. Performing non-case related after-hours assignments as a representative of the Employer;

c. Completion of an assignment which has a formal deadline that the employee's immediate supervisor has requested the employee to meet, using other than normal working hours;

d. Work-related travel as described in Section 16.D., below, which must be outside the employee's normal working hours;

e. If prior approval by the supervisor is not possible, overtime worked as a result of a consumer emergency, if the matter is judged to be a valid emergency by the employee's immediate supervisor, if the emergency is reported to the supervisor within twenty-four (24) working hours of the overtime having been worked. If the matter is not deemed to be an emergency, the employee's schedule will be adjusted on a temporary flexible straight time basis.

3. In lieu of time and one-half pay for overtime hours worked, employees may elect to accrue compensatory time off. Employees may accrue a maximum of sixty (60) hours of compensatory time off, which may be paid out at any time by notifying the payroll department. Compensatory time off accrues at the rate of one and one-half hour of compensatory time off for each overtime hour worked. Accrued compensatory time off shall be taken at mutually agreed upon times and management shall not unreasonably deny requests for compensatory time off.

4. Sick leave shall not be considered as "time worked" for the Employer for the purpose of computing overtime and compensatory time.

5. All employees must have prior supervisory approval to work any hours which are compensated at overtime rates.

6. As allowed by California Labor Code section 513, employees may request to flex their daily schedule when they have personal business or a non-work obligation that can be accommodated by a time shift in work hours. When a request to flex is granted, the employee shall not be eligible for overtime pay for work in excess of eight (8) hours in any day impacted by the flex arrangement. The following example clarifies the operation of this option. Employee A requests to flex her time on Wednesday, leaving work two hours early. Employee requests to work an additional two hours on the day prior, Tuesday. Employee A's supervisor approves the request. Employee A works ten (10) hours on Tuesday, and six (6) hours on Wednesday. Employee A is not entitled to any overtime pay for the two (2) hours worked on Tuesday in excess of the regular eight (8) hour shift. All such make-up work must be performed within the same workweek in which the time was lost.

7. Employees are responsible for maintaining accurate records of the time they work and to record that time correctly in the Employer's electronic payroll system. Employees may be subject to discipline for failure to maintain accurate records, and shall also be subject to discipline for working unauthorized overtime.

D. Work-related travel:

1. Time spent in work-related travel which is required by the Employer, including conferences or meetings which the employee is directed to attend by his/her supervisor, shall be considered work time.

2. Time spent by the employee getting to and from work shall not be considered work time.

3. Employees will be paid their normal hourly rate when they attend Employer-approved conferences or meetings.

4. Per diem expenses resulting from work-related travel shall be reimbursed in accordance with Valley Mountain Regional Center Administrative Policies. Mileage shall be reimbursed in accordance with Section 17A.

E. The Employer will make reasonable efforts to distribute workloads equitably so that no employee has a significantly higher workload for an extended period of time than other employees in the same classification.

F. Telecommuting.

1. Definition. Telecommuting is defined as scheduling one or more days during the regular work week during which the employee will be based at home.

2. Procedures for requesting a telecommuting schedule.

a. Employee to complete the Work Schedule Form and submit the form to immediate supervisor.

b. Employee will attach to the Work Schedule Form a simple drawing of the workspace in the employee's home.

c. Employee will attach written verification that he/she does not provide child care during this time.

3. Conditions for approval of telecommuting schedule.

a. Employee must have completed orientation in order for a telecommuting request to be considered. Any special circumstance request will require appropriate Department Head level approval if the employee is still on orientation.

b. Telecommuting will not place a burden on other members of the employee team or compromise services being delivered to consumers. VMRC management shall be the sole judge of whether the telecommuting arrangement is placing a burden on other members of the employee team or is compromising services being delivered to consumers. c. Employee will not be on a plan of corrective action, unless telecommuting is part of that plan. Appropriate Department Head approval must be obtained if a telecommuting schedule becomes part of a plan of corrective action.

d. Employee will verify in writing that he/she will not be personally providing direct care to or supervision of any other person during the hours scheduled for telecommuting.

4. Guidelines for Telecommuting.

a. Employee will fulfill all obligations that would be required if he/she were in the office.

b. Employee will be responsible for O.D., if applicable. If an employee is scheduled to telecommute on a day when they are responsible for O.D. duties, it is the responsibility of the employee to either report to the office or to make arrangements for another employee to assume O.D. duties for the day.

c. Employee will participate in person in all VMRC sponsored in-services, even if they fall on a day that the employee is scheduled to be telecommuting.

d. Employee will always sign in and out. The same expectations regarding signing in and out will apply to Telecommuting employees as would be required if he/she were not telecommuting.

e. If telecommuting is combined with field visits, the employee must sign out as usual, in advance. Any changes in field visits must be documented in the same manner as would be required if he/she were not telecommuting. For employees assigned to the San Andreas office who telecommute, mileage reimbursement will be provided from the employee's telecommute work site to the field visit site, even if the employee does not first report to the office.

f. Employees involved in a four-day work week will telecommute no more than one day per week, not following a day off. Exceptions may apply, in the discretion of the Employer, for the San Andreas office to maintain efficiency.

g. Employees involved in a five-day workweek will telecommute no more than two days per week. The two days per week will not be consecutive (Friday and Monday are considered consecutive work days). Exceptions may apply, in the discretion of the Employer, for the San Andreas office to maintain efficiency.

h. Employees involved in a 9/80 work week schedule may telecommute no more than one day during the four day work week, not following a day off. During the five-day workweek, the employee may not telecommute more than two full days.

i. During telecommuting days, the employee's voice mail greeting must say that he/she is out but will be calling in at least every two hours for messages.

j. Employee must call in at least every two hours to retrieve messages and must be accessible, by telephone, throughout the workday.

k. Employee will be responsible for carrying out the duties of his/her position.

1. Employee to complete Activity Worksheet for each day telecommuting. The sheet is to be turned in to the supervisor the business day following the telecommute day.

m. Employee to enter their current contact telephone number on the Employer's computer in/out board.

5. Duration of Telecommuting Schedule.

a. The telecommuting schedule /agreement will be reviewed at least once per year, but more often if supervisor feels the need to do so.

b. A telecommuting schedule can be revoked by VMRC if there is a change in any of the conditions of section 16.F.2., 16.F.3, or 16.F.4. The employee shall be notified in writing of the reason(s) for the revocation of the telecommuting schedule.

### SECTION 17 - USE OF PRIVATE AUTOMOBILE

A. An employee who needs to use his/her personal automobile or other vehicle in the course of his/her duties for the Employer, shall be reimbursed for the cost of any parking fee or toll, upon showing receipts and for mileage at the maximum cents per mile allowable by the Internal Revenue Service. The rate allowed by the Internal Revenue Service will be implemented when the Employer receives official notification of any rate change from that agency.

B. Employees who are required, as a part of their job duties, to use their personal automobile or other vehicle on agency business are required to maintain a valid California drivers' license and carry minimum liability insurance coverage as required by California law. Upon request, an employee shall provide a copy of the "declarations page" from their insurance carrier, showing that the minimum levels of coverage are in place. The Employee may redact any information on the declarations page not directly related to the required insurance liability coverage for the vehicle which is used by the employee on agency business (for example, information related to other persons insured, other vehicles insured, boats, etc.)

C. The Employer shall not require staff to transport any person, including consumers, in private vehicles. If there is no alternative to the use of a private vehicle, the employee may use a rental car to transport a consumer, subject to approval by the employee's supervisor or responsible Management Team member.

D. All VMRC employees who are required, as a part of their job duties, to maintain a valid California driver's license and minimum legal automobile liability insurance required by the State of California will be enrolled in the California Department of Motor Vehicles "Employer Pull Notice Program." Participation in this program provides notification to VMRC at least annually of an employee's driving record and any incidences that negatively impact the record. Such information will be treated by VMRC as a confidential personnel record. Furthermore, an employee's driving record information will only be used by the employer for the following purposes:

- 1. To verify that employees required to drive for business purposes meet minimum driving qualifications which include possession of a valid California driver's license and minimum legal automobile liability insurance required by the State of California.
- 2. To ensure employees are able safely to perform the essential functions of their position and to ensure the safety of all parties involved.
- 3. In grievance proceedings initiated pursuant to the collective bargaining agreement between VMRC and SEIU or in other legal proceedings relating to the employment status of employee.

If an employee's driver's license is suspended or revoked or he/she cannot for what ever reason maintain the minimum legal automobile liability insurance required by the State of California, it is the employee's responsibility to make alternate arrangements to fulfill the essential functions of his/her job. Any such arrangements are subject to review by and approval by VMRC.

## SECTION 18 - AFTER HOURS RESPONSE SYSTEM (AHRS)

A. The Employer may assign employees to AHRS duty and require them to carry Employerissued mobile electronic devices, including but not limited to a laptop computer, a beeper and/or a cell phone or other equipment deemed necessary by the Employer to effectively carry out the assignment.

B. Each time a vacancy occurs on the AHRS team, the Employer will seek volunteers to fill the vacancy. The Employer shall select employees to serve on the AHRS team based on an evaluation of several factors, including but not limited to: case management experience, seniority, and whether the employee is on a current plan of correction. The Employer may assign non-volunteers for AHRS duty, however, an employee who is assigned to AHRS duty who believes he or she has a hardship reason for not doing stand-by duty (e.g., a single parent) may appeal to the Executive Director.

C. An employee assigned to stand-by duty and required to carry mobile electronic device(s) shall be assigned to such for periods of one (1) week at a time. (ordinarily Wednesday – Wednesday). A tentative schedule of assignments for team members shall be developed by the team members themselves. If all team members cannot agree on a schedule, then the AHRS manager shall develop an annual schedule, based on preference by seniority within the team

(amount of time on the team) which shall provide for an approximately equal distribution of work weeks per year (including work weeks which contain holidays). Team members may switch assignments with other team members, with the prior approval of the supervisor of the AHRS team. An employee will contact the AHRS supervisor as soon as possible if they are unable to either cover their shift or complete their shift.

D. Employees assigned to AHRS duty and required to carry mobile electronic device(s) shall be reimbursed as follows: For weeks without holidays the pay rate is \$200.00 per week (\$28.57 per day), and the required hours of stand-by duty are Monday - Thursday 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. Friday through 8:00 a.m. Monday. For weeks including one or more agency-wide holidays, the pay rate is increased by twenty-five dollars (\$25) per full-day holiday that falls within the assigned week, and the required hours of stand-by duty are the same as above, except the hours include from 5:00 p.m. of the day before the holiday through 8:00 a.m. of the day following the holiday so that the mobile electronic devices can be exchanged between employees on a day when the Agency is open for business.

E. Employees who respond to an after-hours call shall receive either pay or compensatory time off at the rate of time and one-half for all AHRS time actually worked.

#### **SECTION 19 - HOLIDAYS**

A. The schedule of Holidays is attached as an appendix to this Agreement. Full-time employees shall receive their usual rate of pay for the following 14 holidays:

New Year's Day Martin Luther King Day Lincoln's Birthday President's Day Cesar Chavez Day Memorial Day Independence Day Labor Day Veterans Day Thanksgiving Day Friday after Thanksgiving Christmas Eve Christmas Day New Year's Eve

Part-time employees who work twenty (20) hours or more per week or employees working on an approved job-sharing arrangement shall receive pro-rated holiday pay based on their hours worked per week.

B. An employee required to work on any holiday listed in A above shall be paid for such work at twice his/her rate of pay or compensatory time off for the hours worked.

C. Any part-time or full-time employee whose regularly scheduled day off falls on a holiday, as set forth above, shall receive pro-rata day off within the affected pay period.

D. Holidays worked are to be considered in the computation of overtime.

E. In order to qualify for holiday pay, the employee must be in paid status both the day before and the day after the holiday.

### SECTION 20: VACATION

NOTE: THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE IS IN EFFECT NOVEMBER 1, 2018 AND THEREAFTER:

A. Full-time employees, including those receiving integrated SDI, but excluding those on unpaid leave of absence, shall accrue paid vacation based upon hours paid in the previous payroll period from their date of hire or reinstatement, as follows:

Months of Service	Hours Accrued Per Pay Period	
0-48 = 19 days per year	5.847	
49-108 = 21 days per year	6.461	
109-168 = 23 days per year	7.077	
169 + months = 25  days per year	7.692	

Part-time employees who work less than twenty (20) hours per week shall accrue paid vacation on a pro-rated basis. Employees may use vacation leave in segments of no less than fifteen (15) minutes.

B. If a paid holiday, as set forth in Section 19, occurs during an employee's vacation, such time shall not be charged against his/her vacation balance.

C. If a member of a Military Reserve or the National Guard is called to duty during his/her vacation, such time shall not be charged against his/her vacation balance. Such period of military duty shall be counted as unpaid leave of absence in accordance with Section 24(D).

D. Employees who are discharged or resign shall, upon completion of necessary paperwork or seventy-two (72) hours, be entitled to payment by check for all vacation accrued based on all "payable hours" worked but unused up to and including the last full or partial day on which the employee reports to and does work. "Payable hours" consist of actual hours worked, sick time, vacation time and holidays.

E. An employee may accumulate a maximum of three hundred (300) hours of vacation.

F. Granting of vacation requests is at the discretion of the Employer. However:

1. Management may not unreasonably deny vacation requests.

2. In granting vacation requests, first priority shall be given to the earliest request each calendar year for a specific date(s).

G. If a vacation request is submitted by an employee who is on a corrective action plan, in accordance with Section 11, Paragraph A of this agreement, the vacation request shall be processed no differently than any other, however, the plan of corrective action shall be extended by the length of the vacation once approved.

H. One time per year, either in the month of March or November, employees with at least six (6) years' service with VMRC may cash out up to thirty (30) hours of accrued vacation, provided that the employee has at least one hundred twenty hours (120) of accrued vacation remaining after the cash out. Two times per year, either in the month of March or November, employees with at least eight (8) years' service with VMRC may cash out up to forty (40) hours of accrued vacation, provided that the employee has at least one hundred twenty (120) hours of accrued vacation, provided that the employee has at least one hundred twenty (120) hours of accrued vacation remaining after the cash out.

I. In the event the Employer makes an error in recording accruals, the affected employees shall have reasonable time to spend down their accrued time.

## SECTION 21 - SICK LEAVE

A. Eligible employees shall accrue sick leave with pay, at the rate of 3.693 hours per pay biweekly pay period from the date of hire. To be eligible to accrue sick leave, an employee must have at least one "payable hour" in the pay period. "Payable hours" consist of actual hours worked, sick time, vacation time and holidays. Paid vacation time and paid sick leave time shall count as payable hours in the pay period for purposes of calculating sick leave accrual. Part time employees who work twenty (20) or more hours per week or more shall accrue sick leave on a prorated basis with a prorated maximum accrual. Sick leave may be taken in fifteen (15) minute increments. Unused sick leave shall accrue up to a maximum of four hundred (400) hours. Employees who have exhausted all paid sick leave and who remain medically unable to return to work may use accrued vacation.

B. Sick leave with pay shall be granted in the event of sickness or disability which renders an employee unable to perform his/her duties, for medical or dental appointments; or if it is necessary for the employee to be absent from work to arrange emergency care plans or otherwise to act responsibly to the medical emergencies of persons who depend on the employee. C. Sick leave shall be applicable only on days during which the employee would have been scheduled to work. Pay for sick leave shall be at the rate of pay which the employee would have received had he/she worked his/her regular straight-time schedule that day.

D. If an employee is absent on paid sick leave and a holiday occurs during such an absence, that day shall not be charged against his/her sick leave credits.

E. Where an employee is eligible to receive State Disability Insurance payment, the employee shall receive his/her full State Disability Insurance payment plus such portion of his/her accrued sick leave pay as shall aggregate to an amount equal to, but not exceeding, the employee's regular rate of pay. In cases of industrial injury entitling the employee to Worker's Compensation Insurance payments, the same method of integration with accrued sick leave shall apply. (Medical verification will be required when an employee requests that sick leave pay be integrated with State Disability Insurance or Worker's Compensation Insurance benefits.)

F. For each day the employee is absent due to illness, he/she shall contact his/her supervisor no later than 30 minutes after the start of the employee's regular work day If the employee's immediate supervisor is not available during that time, the employee shall leave a voice mail message in his or her immediate supervisor's voice mailbox. If the employee's immediate supervisor's voice mail box is full and not accepting further messages, the employee will either leave a message for the supervisor with the receptionist, or leave a message in the general delivery voice mail box. Upon returning to work, the employee shall complete the required reporting form. Additionally, the employee shall notify any other staff or personnel, as he/she deems necessary to cover his/her duties during the absence. Receptionists and other employees who are responsible for opening an Employer's office shall notify their immediate supervisor of any absence due to illness at the supervisor's residence or as pre-arranged between such employee and his/her supervisor. Additionally, the employee may notify any other staff or personnel, as he/she deems necessary to cover his/her duties during the absence. If the Employer has reason to believe that the employee is misusing sick leave, the employee may be required to provide a licensed health practitioner's verification for each subsequent use of sick leave, for a period not to exceed one (1) year. Additionally, the Employer may require a medical release for the employee to return to work, when the employee has had an illness or injury that could create a health or safety hazard to other employees, the public or to the employee.

G. Sick leave shall not count as time worked for the purpose of computing overtime. Sick leave may not be used to extend the work day so as to incur daily overtime.

H. Upon a licensed health practitioner's verification, if an employee is ill for five (5) or more days while on vacation, he/she may charge accrued sick leave for such period of illness. In order to receive this credit, the employee must provide to the supervisor a written verification from such licensed health practitioner.

I. The term "disability" includes disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth, and recovery there from.

J. When an employee has accumulated in excess of thirty (30) days of sick leave, the employee has the option of trading two (2) sick days for one (1) vacation day. However, the employee may not thereby reduce his/her accumulated sick leave to less than thirty (30) days.

K. An employee with a hire date prior to January 1, 2009 who has gained regular status and is terminated or who resigns shall, upon completion of necessary paperwork or seventy-two (72) hours, whichever occurs first, be entitled to payment by check for one half (1/2) of all sick leave accrued based on all "payable hours" worked but unused up to and including the last full or partial day on which the employee reports to and does work. "Payable hours" consist of actual hours worked, sick time, vacation time and holidays.

L. All employees may use up to four (4) sick leave days per year for mental health and will not be required to obtain verification as provided in subsection (F). Mental health days must be taken in minimum increments of one half (1/2) day. The employee must provide prior notice to his/her supervisor before taking such mental health days. Mental health days cannot be taken in conjunction with a vacation or a holiday, and cannot be taken on a day when a prior request for time off was denied.

## SECTION 22 - DISABILITY LEAVE

A. An employee who is unable to work as a result of illness or disability (non-industrial), shall be entitled to leave without pay for a maximum of six (6) months every two (2) years upon medical verification. The six (6) month period runs concurrently with any other voluntary or required leave programs which apply. Once an employee is on an approved leave of absence, the employee can opt to use any accrued sick leave and/or vacation benefits or opt not to use those benefits before, during or after the period of extended leave. The two (2) year period shall be measured starting with the first day of the extended leave. Benefits will be paid by the employer for up to six 6 months of the leave period.

B. At the employee's election, benefits may be continued beyond six (6) months during a period of disability leave as allowed by COBRA.

C. An employee shall not accrue seniority for periods of disability leave in excess of 6 months.

D. An employee returning from disability leave shall be entitled to return to the same or comparable position and salary step held at the time leave was granted.

E. The leave benefit described in this section is intended to supplement any leave available under the federal Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) or the California Family Rights Act (CFRA). If an employee is eligible for FMLA or CFRA leave and leave pursuant to this section, then FMLA and CFRA leave will be counted and used concurrently with the leave provided for under this section -- the first twelve (12) weeks of leave shall be counted concurrently as both FMLA and CFRA leave and Disability Leave under this section. However, in the case of disability caused by pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions, an employee eligible

for FMLA and CFRA leave must use FMLA leave concurrently with any available pregnancy disability leave, but then may use CFRA leave upon the birth of the child.

## SECTION 23 - FAMILY LEAVE

A. Regular employees may, with approval of the Employer, take leave without pay for a period not to exceed twelve months for the purpose of providing care and support for a newborn or newly adopted child or other dependent persons, including those specified in Section 27, following exhaustion of accrued vacation. Disability periods taken as a consequence of pregnancy or pregnancy-related conditions are not part of the period of twelve (12) months provided under this subsection.

B. An employee shall not accrue seniority for periods of family leave in excess of 6 months.

C. No employee placed on family leave shall receive any paid benefits previously accrued under this agreement during such leave unless specific arrangements have been made for monthly advance payment of premiums by the employee.

D. An employee returning from family leave shall be entitled to return to the same or comparable position and salary step held at the time leave was granted.

E. The leave benefit described in this section is intended to supplement any leave available under the federal Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) or the California Family Rights Act (CFRA). If an employee is eligible for both FMLA or CFRA leave and leave pursuant to this section, then FMLA and CFRA leave will be counted and used concurrently with the leave provided for under this section -- the first twelve (12) weeks of leave shall be counted concurrently as both FMLA and CFRA leave and Family Leave under this section.

F. Leaves are calculated on a rolling 12-month cycle to the extent the employee meets the legal requirements for such a leave, including the requirement that an employee must have worked for the employer for at least 1 year 1,250 hours in a year proceeding the leave request.

## SECTION 24 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE

A. A leave of absence shall be defined as an approved absence from work without pay.

B. Any request for a leave of absence must be submitted in writing by the employee to his/her immediate supervisor. The request shall be made at least 4 weeks in advance and shall state the reason the leave of absence is being requested, the approximate time requested, and the minimum length of time off the employee desires. Any extension of a leave of absence beyond the period initially arranged for shall require submission of an additional request and approval of the Employer. The employee must inform the Employer four (4) weeks prior to the desired date of return of his/her intent to return, if this information is not provided at the time of the request.

C. An employee shall not accrue vacation or sick leave for pay periods of unpaid leave of absence where the employee has no payable hours. An employee shall not accrue seniority for periods of authorized leave of absence in excess of thirty (30) consecutive working days.

D. Any employee on active or reserve duty with any federal or state military agency shall be entitled to leaves of absence in accordance with applicable law.

E. Leaves of absence for other reasons such as family emergency, or personal business may be granted to employees who have completed the orientation periods when the Executive Director determines that the efficiency of the Center's operations will not be impaired.

F. No employee who is placed on leave of absence shall receive any paid benefits previously accrued under this Agreement during such leave unless specific arrangements have been made for monthly advance payment of premiums by the employee. In such cases, benefits may be continued for a maximum of six (6) months while on leave. An employee shall not accrue or forfeit any rights under this Agreement during leave of absence.

G. No employee will be granted a leave of absence for the purpose of consulting or accepting other employment. Except for an educational leave of absence, an employee who engages in consulting activities or other employment during an authorized leave of absence shall forfeit his/her right to reinstatement with the Employer.

H. The leave benefit described in this section is intended to supplement any leave available under the federal Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) or the California Family Rights Act (CFRA). If an employee is eligible for both FMLA or CFRA leave and leave pursuant to this section, then FMLA and CFRA leave will be counted and used concurrently with the leave provided for under this section -- the first twelve (12) weeks of leave shall be counted concurrently as both FMLA and CFRA leave and Family Leave under this section.

### SECTION 25 - DONATION OF VACATION FOR SERIOUS ILLNESS

In a calendar year, an employee may donate up to 20% of his or her accrued Vacation to other employees who have exhausted all accrued Vacation and Sick Leave as a result of extended personal or serious family illness. In order to be eligible to receive such a donation, a receiving employee must provide to the Employer a certification from a health care provider that he/she will be unable to return to work for at least five (5) consecutive days or is receiving recurring medical treatment that takes place at least once per month. The transaction will be based on the computed dollar value of the donated Vacation hour.

Employees who are receiving payments as the result of time donated by others pursuant to this section shall not be considered to be in "paid status" and therefore-shall not receive paid health and welfare benefits unless specific arrangements have been made for advance payment of premiums by the employee. In order to take advantage of donated hours on an approved LOA extending more than 5 consecutive days, employee exhausted all sick and vacation hours prior to

donation request. In such cases, benefits may be continued for a maximum of six (6) months while on leave.

During any calendar year, the maximum value of donated time which an employee may receive is 600 times the receiving employee's base hourly rate of pay.

An employee who is on leave due to serious personal or family illness may not donate any vacation/sick leave to other employees.

Any donated vacation and/or sick leave remaining when the employee returns to work shall be returned to those employees who made donations. Donated leave time shall be returned in proportionate amounts based on the total number of hours donated and the number of hours donated by each employee.

## SECTION 26 - CONFERENCE AND EDUCATIONAL LEAVE

A. The Employer recognizes the importance of a variety of training opportunities in the professional development of all staff.

B. Employees shall be eligible for up to forty-eight (48) hours paid leave each calendar year to attend approved off-site training opportunities. Final approval of such attendance is contingent upon the Employer's determination that:

1. Such attendance does not unreasonably interfere with staffing.

2. The employee's performance or value to the Employer will be enhanced by such attendance.

3. Sufficient financial resources are available.

C. Employees shall submit to the immediate supervisor in advance a written request specifying the conference, course, institute, workshop or class he/she wishes to attend. That request shall then be reviewed by the responsible Management Team member. The Employer shall not unreasonably deny such requests.

D. The Employer will pay the employee's normal salary if courses are attended during the working day, plus reasonable expenses, including per diem and transportation as provided in the Employer's administrative policies. The Employer will pay fees and tuitions of approved conferences, courses, classes, institutes, or workshops, upon receiving written documentation of such expenses. Nothing in this section shall prevent agreement between the Employer and an employee that the employee will not claim reimbursement for specifically identified costs.

E. Any employee who has completed one (1) year of employment with the Employer may be entitled to a leave of absence of up to six (6) months for educational purposes if the Employer determines that such leave will be beneficial to the employee's work at the Center. Any part-time employment or contractual arrangement with vendors of Valley Mountain Regional Center during the educational leave of absence is subject to the Employer's prior approval.

### SECTION 27 - BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

In the event of the death, or critical illness where death appears imminent, of an individual identified below, an employee shall be granted up to the identified number of working days off with pay for the purposes of attendance at a funeral and/or bereavement. Bereavement leave shall not be accumulated nor shall it be charged against sick leave.Proof of the need for such leave may be required by the Employer.

PERSON	Spouse,	Spouse's parents,	A person who
	registered	registered	was significant in
	domestic partner,	domestic	the life of the
	mother, father,	partner's parents,	bargaining unit
	child, stepchild,	aunt, uncle,	member
	brother or sister,	niece, nephew,	
	grandparent	grandparent not	
	living in the	living in the	
	same household	same household	
	as the employee	as the employee	
	at the time of	at the time of	
	death, grandchild	death, grandchild	
	living in the	not living in the	
	same household	same household	
	as the employee	as the employee	
	at the time of	at the time of	
	death	death	
NUMBER OF	Up to five (5)	Up to three (3)	Up to one (1) day
DAYS OF PAID	days	days	
LEAVE			

### SECTION 28 - JURY DUTY PAY

An employee who is summoned for jury duty will be granted time off as required and will be reimbursed by the Employer for the difference between his/her normal daily salary up to 8 hours but not to exceed 8 hours and jury duty compensation, excluding travel allowances for up to twenty (20) working days. As a condition for such reimbursement, the employee must notify the Employer and submit a copy of the Notice To Appear or Jury Summons as soon as possible after receipt, and must also provide such written verification from the jury commissioner as is normally available indicating the employee was present at court on jury service for the day(s) for which differential pay under this section is sought.

An employee whose jury duty extends beyond twenty (20) working days will be placed on unpaid leave of absence and shall be entitled to return to his/her regular job at the conclusion of

jury duty. Employees on jury duty are expected to report to work during normal business hours when their service as jurors is not required and a reasonable amount of time remains in the work day. When an employee has received a Notice To Appear or Jury Summons he/she may request and receive a letter from the Employer. This letter shall be on Agency Letterhead and explain the provisions of this section (i.e. after twenty (20) days being placed on unpaid status) and be provided within three (3) working days of the employee's request.

### SECTION 29 - RETURN TO WORK

A. An employee returning from any leave of absence described herein not exceeding six (6) months duration shall be entitled to return to the next available position in the classification he/she held at the time the LOA was granted as long as the employee has a medical release to perform the essential job functions as outlined in the approved job description.

B. An employee who wishes to return to work prior to the previously approved return date must notify the employer in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the requested return date. The employer may approve an early return to work. The Employer's decision can be grieved to the third (3) step of the grievance procedure.

### **SECTION 30 - BENEFITS**

Full-time employees and part-time employees working twenty (20) hours per week or more, with the exception of those participating in a job sharing arrangement, shall receive the following benefits:

Unless otherwise specified herein, benefits become effective on the first day of the month following or coincident with the date of hire. Any required waiting periods are also calculated from that date. For example, for an employee with a hire date between the 2nd and the last day of the month, effective dates and waiting periods would be calculated as of the first of the following month. For an employee hired on the first day of the month, that day would be the effective date and the start of any required waiting period. Benefits deductions will be based on 24 pay periods verses 26 pay periods.

A. Life Insurance: Life insurance coverage shall be provided by the Employer based on three (3) times the annual salary, (rounded up to the nearest \$1,000.00 to a maximum of \$100,000), to be updated at time of salary reviews and/or increases.

B. Medical Insurance: Effective November 1, 2018, the Employer will pay for employee and dependent medical insurance coverage up to the amounts listed below:

1. Employer Contribution Rates - Basic

Employee only - \$505.00 per month Employee plus 1 Dependent - \$705.00 per month Employee plus 2 or more Dependents - \$901.00 per month

2. Employer Contribution Rates for Employees Not Using Tobacco or Nicotine Products

The employer will contribute a total of up to \$925.00 per month towards the cost of employer sponsored health insurance for individuals that certify that they have been Tobacco/nicotine free for the preceding 12 months (per insurance policy) and intend to remain tobacco/nicotine free. To be eligible for this health care discount employees must complete the tobacco/nicotine free certification form and indicate a tobacco free status. Tobacco/nicotine free is defined as not using any tobacco leaf products including cigarettes, cigars, snuff, chew or any other new tobacco products that may become available in the future, as well as e-cigarettes which dispense nicotine or any other new nicotine products which become available in the future.

The use of tobacco replacement products such as the patch and nicotine gum will not exclude individuals from the discount as long as the employee has not used other tobacco/nicotine products within the three (3) month time frame.

Individuals who qualified for the tobacco/nicotine free discount and have started using tobacco products again will no longer qualify for the discount. When this occurs employees must fill out a new tobacco/nicotine free certification form indicating that they no longer qualify for the discount within seven (7) calendar days of resuming tobacco nicotine use and submit the form to Human Resources. One time tobacco/nicotine use is considered resuming use of tobacco products.

Starting July 1, 2016 employees must certify that they have been tobacco/nicotine free for twelve (12) months to qualify for the discount.

C. Dental Insurance: The Employer shall pay for the full cost of employee and dependent coverage for dental insurance; including domestic partners as defined by insurance plan.

D. Vision Insurance: The Employer shall pay for the full cost of the Vision Services Plan (Plan A) for the employee. The Employer shall provide an option for family coverage at employee cost.

E. Professional Liability and Malpractice: The Employer shall carry a blanket professional liability and malpractice insurance policy which covers professional employees while they are performing Agency-related functions from their date of hire.

F. CAL PERS retirement will be the pension system for employees who work sufficient hours to be included in CalPERS. The Employer and Employees will contribute amounts prescribed by CAL PERS. Employees covered by CalPERS will not participate in Social Security. For "classic" members, up until the time that the salary increase identified in Section 10.A.1 of this agreement goes into effect, the employee contribution rate will be reduced by one half of one percent, , with the Employer making up the difference. When the salary increase identified in Section 10.A.1 of this agreement goes into effect, the employee contribution rate for "classic" members will no longer be reduced by one half of one percent. "PEPRA" members (employees hired on or after January 1, 2013 who were not prior members of CalPERS) do not receive this reduction in the employee contribution rate.

G. Effective November 1, 2007, the Unum Provident long term disability benefit was terminated by agreement between the union and the Employer. Former employees who had filed claims for benefits under the prior plan may continue to receive ongoing benefits, subject to the requirements of the plan itself.

H. Eligibility: Dental insurance, Life, medical, and vision insurance will go into effect on the first day of the month following the date of hire.

I. Job sharing participants shall be entitled to benefits as provided in Section 8 of this Agreement.

J. The Employer provides a flexible spending account program for dependent care and medical assistance.

K. Opt Out/Reduction in Coverage.

1. Employees who qualify for medical insurance coverage and decide to opt out from such coverage will receive One Hundred Seventy-Five Dollars (\$175.00) per month in lieu of the Employer's contribution for such coverage.

Proof of alternate coverage is required to participate in the opt out program. This shall be accomplished by an initial verification of alternate coverage for the employee, and annual verification of such coverage thereafter. Annual reverification must be completed between December 1 and December 31 of each year. Opt out payments do not begin until satisfactory proof of alternate coverage is received by the Human Resources Department.

2. Employees hired on or before December 31, 2006 who qualify for medical insurance coverage and decide to reduce such coverage will receive a monthly payment as follows:

Coverage Which Employee	Coverage Which Employee	Monthly Payment
Could Elect	Actually Does Elect	
Family	Employee + 1	\$65.00
Family	Employee Only	\$100.00 *
Employee + 1	Employee Only	\$85.00

\* Employees receiving \$145 per month for this payment as of October 1, 2003 shall continue to receive such payment as long as they remain eligible.

Proof of alternate coverage is required to participate in the reduced benefit program. This shall be accomplished by an initial verification of alternate coverage for all spouses, children and family members, and annual verification of such coverage thereafter. Annual reverification must be completed between December 1 and December 31 of each year. Employees whose dependents are no longer eligible for coverage under the VMRC plan shall no longer be entitled to payment for not taking additional coverage. <u>Reduced benefit payments do not begin until satisfactory proof of alternate coverage is received by the Human Resources Department.</u>

Employees and their dependents must be enrolled in the health plan for a minimum of six (6) months in order to be eligible to receive the reduced benefit payment.

This payment option shall not be available to bargaining unit members hired on or after January 1, 2007.

## L. Cessation of Benefits Upon Termination of Employment or Resignation

For purposes of eligibility for medical benefits through CalPERS, former employees are eligible for CalPERS medical benefits through the last day of the month following the month in which an employee's employment comes to an end. For purposes of eligibility for all other benefits provided in Section 30 of this Agreement, former employees are eligible for such benefits through the last day of the month in which an employee's employment comes to an end. For example, if an employee's employment terminates on October 15, they would be eligible for Life Insurance, Dental and Vision benefits through October 31, and eligible for CalPERS medical benefits through November 30.

## M. Bilingual stipend

A bilingual stipend in the amount of \$100 a month will be paid to employees who are required to use a second language in their position.

The following conditions must be met to qualify for the stipend:

- 1. 20% or greater of your caseload or other determining factors could include positions to where translating of documents or oral communications is required or needed 20% of the time in their positions.
- 2. Management to identify need.
- 3. Eligible employee must pass written and oral testing with a score of 95% or greater.
- 4. Process: identify need and position; employees apply, interview process, testing and seniority will be involved in determining the selected employee. Highest testing score will be final decision point in the selection process unless more than one candidate has the same score then seniority will determine the outcome.
- 5. No stipend will be given to those employees to where their position job description required a bi-lingual language since this was taken into consideration in determining the salary range.

## SECTION 31 - HEALTH AND SAFETY

The Employer has in place a written Injury and Illness Prevention Program as required by state law, which imposes obligations on both the Employer and on employees with regard to workplace safety. If there is reason to believe that an employee's safety might be compromised, an employee and his/her immediate supervisor may explore alternatives to consumer home visits which may include but are not limited to telephone interviews, VMRC office visits, alternate site visits, etc. The implementation of such alternative shall be at the request of the employee or upon the direction of the Employer. Employee safety will be addressed in regularly scheduled team meetings.

In the event that the building environment becomes intolerable (for example, temperature extremes, etc.), such that employees are rendered incapable of performing their job duties, the Employer and Union shall meet to discuss and evaluate a response, including the possible identification of alternate work locations for the impacted employees.

## SECTION 32 - NO STRIKE, NO LOCKOUT

Under no circumstances will the Union or its agents cause or permit its members to cause any strike, slow-down, stop of work or other economic actions directed at any activity of the Employer, or cause or engage in any on-site picketing during the term of this Agreement. There shall be no sympathy strike by the Union or its members in favor of any other union. Under no circumstances will the Employer engage in a lockout during the term of this Agreement.

## SECTION 33 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to limit the Employer in any way in the exercise of regular and customary functions of management including, but not limited to, the following:

A. The determination or modification of Employer's goals and objectives, including the determination or modification of the nature and scope of Employer's functions, the determination or modification of the size, number, location, and function of Employer's organizational units or other activities;

B. The specification and acquisition of apparatus, equipment or other materials, including program materials, and the use of such apparatus, equipment or material;

C. The establishment of methods of operation and procedures, including for example, program and consumer evaluation procedures and the institution of technological alterations in processes or equipment or both;

D. The expansion or contraction of Employer's services generally, or any activity or function specifically, and the determination of appropriate staffing levels within the bargaining unit generally, or any department, activity or function specifically;

E. The direction of the working forces, including the right to determine within the scope of job classification work and duty assignments and to determine whether or not particular assignments are to be performed by employees covered by this Agreement;

F. The recruitment, utilization and assignment of volunteers to assist and supplement the regular staff. Such volunteers will not be considered members of the bargaining unit;

G. Subcontracted, intermittent or casual help doing bargaining unit work may be employed for no more than fifteen (15) months. Such temporary personnel will not be considered members of the bargaining unit under this Agreement. If such subcontracted, intermittent or casual help is retained for a total of one (1) working day more than fifteen months (not necessarily by the same person), the position shall be posted and filled in accordance with this Agreement or shall be eliminated at the discretion of the Executive Director.

H. The contracting with consultants and specialists to perform special assignments under direct supervision; it being understood and agreed that the regular staff will cooperate with such consultants and specialists in the performance of their assignments;

I. The design and implementation of safety programs and plans for increased efficiency;

J. The determination of employee qualifications;

K. The right to select and hire new employees including temporary employees;

L. The right to determine and reward meritorious performance;

M. The right to select or employ supervisory employees (although the Employer shall give due consideration to possible promotion from within);

N. The right to determine the number of hours worked, the schedule of workday, schedule of lunch time and break time, the amount of over-time to be worked, if any, and the employees working such over-time, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement.

O. The right to determine the scheduling of vacations and other time off except as otherwise provided in this Agreement.

P. The right to establish and enforce reasonable rules and regulations pertaining to conduct and deportment of employees, such reasonableness being subject to the provisions of Section 14 (Grievance Procedure).

### SECTION 34 - EFFECT OF AGREEMENT

The parties agree that during the negotiations which culminated in this Agreement, each party enjoyed and exercised without restraint, coercion, intimidation or other limitation, the right and opportunity to make demands and proposals or counter-proposals with respect to any matter and that the understandings and agreements arrived at after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth herein. No further negotiations shall take place on any item within the scope of bargaining during the term of this Agreement except as specifically authorized herein.

### **SECTION 35 - SAVING CLAUSE**

In the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be contrary to law, such determination shall not in any way affect the remaining provisions of this Agreement. The parties shall request to renegotiate any Section determined invalid.

### SECTION 36 - TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective without retroactive effect (unless otherwise noted) as of November 1, 2018 and shall remain in effect through November 1, 2021.

This Agreement shall be automatically renewed and extended from year to year thereafter without addition, change or amendment unless either party serves notice in writing to the other party not less than sixty (60) days before the end of the term then in existence of its desire to terminate, change, amend or add to this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned parties duly authorized to do so, have executed this Agreement as of September 24, 2018.

For the Employer: VALLEY MOUNTAIN REGIONAL CENTER

BY: TONY ANDERSON,

Executive Director

BY: CINDY

Bargaining Team Member

BY:

BUD MULLANIX, Bargaining Team Member

For the Union: SEIU LOCAL 1021

BY DESIREE C. CL FTO Local Chapter President

BY: MICHELE GR VES.

Chapter Vice President

BY: Josie Craig,

Bargaining Team Member

BY:

Vickie Fisher, Bargaining Team Member

BY:

ULYSSES MADISON, SEIU Representative

BY:

JOHN STEAD-MENDEZ, SEIU Executive Director

## APPENDIX A- SALARY SCHEDULE

#### Valley Mountain Regional Center Bargaining Unit Salary Schedule

Effective 11/1/2018

Job Code	Position	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8
Job Code	Position	Per Hour							
ACA	Acct. Asst.	16.91	17.76	18.65	19.58	20.56	21.59	22.66	23.80
CMS	Case Mgt. Spec.	21.67	22.75	23.89	25.09	26.34	27.66	29.04	
CSPC	Clin. Svcs. Proj.	23.70	24.89	26.13	27.44	28.81	30.25	31.76	
CSL	Comm. Svcs. Liais	21.47	22.54	23.67	24.85	26.09	27.40	28.77	-
CAS	Coord. Of Autism Svcs.	29.14	30.60	32.13	33.73	35.42	37.19	39.05	-
CSP	Cultural Specialist	23.81	25.00	26.25	27.57	28.95	30.39	31.91	-
ESP	Employment Specialist	23.81	25.00	26.25	27.57	28.95	30.39	31.91	-
FPNA	Fed. Prog. Nurse	25.40	26.67	28.00	29.40	30.87	32.42	34.04	
FPS	Fed. Progr Spec	21.47	22.54	23.67	24.85	26.09	27.40	28.77	-
FA	Fiscal Asst.	15.00	15.75	16.53	17.36	18.23	19.14	20.10	21.10
FM	Fiscal Monitor	18.53	19.46	20.43	21.45	22.52	23.65	24.83	-
FTL	Fiscal/TL	16.12	16.93	17.77	18.66	19.59	20.57	21.60	22.68
Ю	Intake Coord.	23.70	24.89	26.13	27.44	28.81	30.25	31.76	
IST	IS Tech	15.00	15.75	16.53	17.36	18.23	19.14	20.10	21.10
NSC	Nurse Service Coord	20.66	21.69	22.78	23.92	25.11	26.37	27.69	-
OAIDE	Ofc. Aide	9.70	10.19	10.70	11.23	11.79	12.38	13.00	-
OA	Ofc. Asst.	12.26	12.87	13.51	14.19	14.90	15.64	16.43	17.25
от	Office Technician	13.57	14.24	14.96	15.70	16.49	17.31	18.18	19.09
RSPE	Referral Specialist (English)	15.69	16.47	17.29	18.16	19.07	20.02	21.02	22.07
RSPS	Referral Specialist (Spanish)	15.69	16.47	17.29	18.16	19.07	20.02	21.02	22.07
RNA	Reg. Nurse Advocate	23.91	25.10	26.36	27.67	29.06	30.51	32.04	-
RC	Revenue Coord.	16.12	16.93	17.77	18.66	19.59	20.57	21.60	22.68
SOT	Senior Office Tech	14.94	15.68	16.47	17.29	18.15	19.06	20.01	21.02
SRRNA	Senior RNA	26.70	28.03	29.43	30.91	32.45	34.07	35.78	-
SC	Service Coordinator	19.67	20.66	21.69	22.77	23.91	25.11	26.36	27.68
SPL	Spec. Proj. Liaison	21.47	22.54	23.67	24.85	26.09	27.40	28.77	-
SRSC	Sr Service Coord	23.93	25.12	26.38	27.70	29.08	30.54	32.06	-
SRCMS	Sr. Case Mgt Spec	23.93	25.12	26.38	27.70	29.08	30.54	32.06	-
SRCSL	Sr. Comm. Serv. Liais	23.68	24.86	26.11	27.41	28.78	30.22	31.73	-
SFPS	Sr. Fed. Prog. Spec	24.93	26.17	27.48	28.85	30.30	31.81	33.40	

\*Longivity 18 years (L) : 2% \*Longivity 24 years (LL) : 2%

# APPENDIX B - SCHEDULE OF HOLIDAYS

Holiday 2018	Holiday 2019	Holiday 2020
New Years	01/01/19	01/01/20
Martin Luther King	01/21/19	01/20/20
Lincoln's b-day	02/12/19	02/12/20
Presidents Day	02/18/19	02/17/20
Caesar Chavez Day	03/29/19	03/31/20
Memorial Day	05/27/19	05/25/20
Independence Day	07/04/19	07/03/20
Labor Day 09/03/18	09/02/19	09/07/20
Veterans Day 11/12/18	11/11/19	11/11/20
Thanksgiving 11/22/18 & 11/23/18	11/28/19 &11/29/19	11/26/20 & 11/27/20
Christmas 12/24/18 & 12/25/18	12/24/19 & 12/25/19	12/24/20 & 12/25/20
New Year's eve 12/31/18	12/31/19	12/31/20